
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of RemarksE1250 June 17, 2008 
Madam Speaker, I know Bob’s colleagues 

would agree that he respected all people on 
all sides of an issue and dedicated himself to 
finding solutions. Whether serving on regional 
commissions, presiding over council meetings, 
or representing the city at civic events and in 
the halls of Congress, Bob did it with the 
grace, intelligence, and compassion that will 
be his lasting legacy. I will miss working with 
him, and I will especially miss his friendship. 

f 

HONORING THE LIVES OF MR. AND 
MRS. JERRY AND JUDY RANK 

HON. THADDEUS G. McCOTTER 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 17, 2008 

Mr. MCCOTTER. Madam Speaker, today I 
rise to recognize Mr. and Mrs. Jerry and Judy 
Rank, an inspirational couple, upon reaching 
their 50th wedding anniversary. 

Jerry and Judy were both brought up in Fort 
Dodge, Iowa and attended Fort Dodge High 
School. The idyllic duo began to date and be-
came high school sweethearts. On August 10, 
1958, Jerry and Judy exchanged vows and 
were pronounced for the first time as Mr. and 
Mrs. Jerry Rank. The Ranks relocated to 
Michigan when Jerry furthered his career with 
Ford Tractor. Mr. Rank’s career with Ford 
lasted over 30 years, when he decided to re-
tire and create new dreams with Judy. 

Upon Mr. Rank’s retirement, Jerry and Judy 
have spent time with the loving family they 
have built together including their children Kyle 
(Kris), Mark (Kim), and Beth (Hal) and their 
grandchildren, Joseph, Thomas, Jennifer, An-
drew, and Halee. The beautiful pair continues 
their strong marriage in Beulah, Michigan on 
Crystal Lake. Jerry and Judy enjoy watching 
the sunset together, entertaining guests, and 
salmon fishing, which is their favorite pastime. 

Madam Speaker, Mr. and Mrs. Jerry and 
Judy Rank are an extraordinary example of 
love, strength, and togetherness that families 
today should look to for guidance. The Ranks 
will celebrate their 50th wedding anniversary 
on August 10, 2008. I ask my colleagues to 
join me in congratulating The Ranks for reach-
ing this spectacular milestone and honoring 
the couple’s loyal service to the community 
and our country. 

f 

IN HONOR OF CHUCK ESTEP, WIN-
NER OF THE 2008 CABLE’S LEAD-
ERS IN LEARNING GENERAL EX-
CELLENCE AWARD 

HON. JOHN D. DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 17, 2008 

Mr. DINGELL. Madam Speaker, I rise today 
to honor Mr. Chuck Estep for being chosen as 
a finalist for the 2008 Cable’s Leaders in 
Learning Award for General Excellence. This 
honor is bestowed annually by Cable in the 
Classroom, the cable industry’s education 
foundation which promotes the use of cable 
and technology in schools across the country. 
Every year, they honor those in the education 
field who demonstrate leadership skills by 
using technology to transform the way we 

teach our students. Through his work as a 
Curriculum Resource Consultant in the Mon-
roe County Intermediate School District, 
Chuck Estep certainly meets this criterion, and 
is worthy of such high praise. 

We all know what an important role field 
trips play in our educational system. Not only 
do they expose children to new ideas and ex-
periences, but they also promote a hands-on 
style of learning that is vital to keeping our 
children engaged in their schoolwork. Faced 
with a tight budget that was unable to accom-
modate expenses for field trips, Mr. Estep 
used his technological skills to overcome the 
problem. He set up a system of virtual field 
trips in conjunction with the Monroe County 
Historical Museum. This allowed students to 
ask questions in real time to an expert at the 
museum about the rich history of Monroe 
County. Specifically, one virtual field trip dis-
cussed the Battle of the River Raisin, which 
occurred in Monroe County during the War of 
1812. Museum staff showed the students what 
dress from that period looked like and they 
discussed the positions of both sides during 
the war. Students in the district would not 
have been able to have such an enriching ex-
perience without the work of Chuck Estep. 

The Battle of the River Raisin is arguably 
the most violent battle on continental U.S. soil 
outside of the Civil War, a fact many residents 
in Monroe and Michigan are unaware of. This 
virtual field trip paid special attention to the 
great role that this Battle played in the War of 
1812, ensuring that the heritage and history of 
Monroe County will live on through today’s 
students. 

In this age of technology, we must strive to 
integrate all of the cutting edge tools that are 
available to us into our educational system. 
Doing so will create vibrant and engaging 
teaching methods that will keep our children 
interested in learning. Chuck Estep has cer-
tainly demonstrated this capacity for innova-
tion, and for this he should be commended. I 
am proud to represent him here in Congress. 
I congratulate him on being chosen as a win-
ner for Cable’s Leaders in Learning Award for 
General Excellence Award, because he truly 
deserves it. 

f 

HONORING MICHAEL BIEBER 

HON. DALE E. KILDEE 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 17, 2008 

Mr. KILDEE. Madam Speaker, I rise today 
to honor Michael Bieber as he retires from the 
United Auto Workers. Mike is the Assistant Di-
rector of UAW Region 1–D. A celebration in 
his honor will be held in Bay City, Michigan, 
on July 14th. 

As a third generation UAW member, Mike 
joined the UAW Local 167 when he started 
working at the General Motors Diesel Equip-
ment Division in Wyoming, Michigan, in 1979. 
He transferred to UAW Local 2151 when he 
moved to the Rochester Products Division in 
Coopersville. He was the Alternate Committee 
Person on the B-shift and a Shop Committee 
Person for 4 years. Elected as President of 
the Local at the age of 27, he held that posi-
tion for 6 years. In 1993 he was appointed to 
the International UAW staff serving in the Sec-
retary-Treasurer’s office until he was named 

the Assistant Director by Director Donald 
Oetman in 2002. 

In addition to his work with the UAW, Mike 
is active in the United Way of Ottawa County 
and serves on the Michigan Association of 
United Way Executive Board. He is a Demo-
cratic Party Precinct Delegate and the Vice- 
Chair of the Kent County Democrats. He is 
married to Jamee and is the stepfather to five 
children, and has five grandchildren. 

Madam Speaker, please join me in con-
gratulating Michael Bieber for being a diligent, 
conscientious proponent of the rights of work-
ing men and women everywhere. He has ex-
hibited an abiding commitment to improving 
the workplace, the community, our country 
and our world. I wish him the best as he em-
barks on this new phase of his life. 

BIO—MICHAEL BIEBER 

Michael Bieber was appointed as Assistant 
Director of UAW Region 1–D in June of 2002 
by Director, Donald Oetman. Mike is a 3rd 
generation UAW member. 

Mike became a member of UAW Local #167 
in 1979 when he went to work at the General 
Motors, Diesel Equipment Division in Wyo-
ming, Michigan. 

In 1981 Bieber transferred to the newly 
formed UAW local #2151 representing work-
ers at the Coopersville, MI location of Roch-
ester Products Division of G.M. 

He served the Local as an Alternate Com-
mittee Person on the B-shift and as a Shop 
Committee Person for 4 years. 

Despite his relative youth, Bieber was 
elected as President of the Local at the age 
of 27. He served in that capacity for six (6) 
years. 

He was appointed to the International 
UAW staff in May of 1993 and served under 
the jurisdiction of the Secretary-Treasurer’s 
office until he became Assistant Director. 

Bieber has served on many community and 
labor organizations in Western Michigan. He 
has been very active with the United Way in 
Ottawa County and currently serves on the 
Michigan Association of United Way execu-
tive board. 

He is active in the Democratic Party as a 
Precinct Delegate and currently serves as 
the Vice-Chair of the Kent County Demo-
crats. 

Mike is married to his wife, Jamee. Mike is 
the stepfather to five (5) children and they 
have (5) grandchildren. 

f 

HONORING THE CIVITAN CLUB OF 
WESTLAND 

HON. THADDEUS G. McCOTTER 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 17, 2008 

Mr. MCCOTTER. Madam Speaker, today I 
rise to acknowledge the Civitan Club of 
Westland, a distinguished service organiza-
tion, upon reaching 30 years as a chartered 
international group. 

Civitan Club of Westland is an organization 
open to all adult members in the community 
with the goal to improve the area, assist com-
munity members, and grow individually as bet-
ter citizens. Civitan performs its services both 
locally, nationally, and internationally. Some of 
their local projects include, Turn off the Vio-
lence, Paws for a Cause Drive, and the Na-
tional Wheelchair Basketball Tournament. 
Civitan targets many different careers, ages, 
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and interests. From Special Olympics to Nurs-
ery Olympics, Police Departments to Fire De-
partments, and Festivals to Historical preser-
vation, the Civitans have a vast range of ac-
tivities that they plan, organize, and contribute 
their services to. 

The Civitan Club of Westland was chartered 
on June 19, 1978, and led by Charter Presi-
dent Candice Addis. The organization has 
continued its purpose of knowledge, service, 
and fellowship for thirty years and has been 
successful in all its endeavors. To all those 
who have been touched by Civitan Club of 
Westland, a legacy of determination and com-
munity support has been established. 

Madam Speaker, the Civitan Club of 
Westland is an organization that should be 
recognized for its 30 years of service, devo-
tion, and kindness to the Westland community. 
I ask my colleagues to join me in congratu-
lating the Civitan Club of Westland for reach-
ing this spectacular milestone and honoring 
the group’s loyal service to the community and 
our country. 

f 

HORSE TRANSPORTATION SAFETY 
ACT OF 2008 

HON. MARK STEVEN KIRK 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, June 17, 2008 

Mr. KIRK. Madam Speaker, today Rep-
resentative STEVE COHEN and I introduced the 
Horse Transportation Safety Act of 2008. 

In Wadsworth, Illinois, on Saturday October 
27, 2007, a double decker cattle truck carrying 
59 Belgian draft horses overturned when the 
driver ran a red light and hit another vehicle. 

Residents at the scene could hear the 
animals kicking and screaming, panicked by 
their inability to escape. Eight horses died on 
the scene while another 10 had to be 
euthanized. After the crash, Wayne Pacelle, 
president and CEO of The Humane Society of 
the United States said, ‘‘What a gory mess we 
saw recently in Illinois. It must never happen 
again. . . .’’ 

It is time that we heed these words by put-
ting an end to using double decker trucks to 
transport horses. This legislation, endorsed by 
the Humane Society, Animal Welfare Institute, 
Hooved Animal Rescue and Protection Soci-
ety, and the Communication Alliance to Net-
work Thoroughbred ExRacehorses would take 
steps toward preventing this disaster from oc-
curring again. 

This bill prohibits the interstate transport of 
horses in a motor vehicle containing two or 
more levels stacked on top of one another as 
well as creates civil penalties between $100 
and $500 for each horse involved. 

In my own State of Illinois, the State Gen-
eral Assembly has already moved forward and 
passed similar legislation. I urge my col-
leagues to become a cosponsor of this bipar-
tisan commonsense legislation. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO LARRY CLYMER 

HON. FRED UPTON 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, June 17, 2008 

Mr. UPTON. Madam Speaker, I rise today 
to pay tribute to Larry Clymer, an outstanding 

public servant with a long and distinguished 
career of service in Southwest Michigan. Larry 
passed away unexpectedly this week and will 
be greatly missed by our community. 

As the longtime mayor of Niles he was a 
valued and trusted friend. Upon my election to 
Congress, part of Larry’s legacy came to 
Washington with me, in the form of his son, 
Jeff, who served as my first Legislative Direc-
tor. 

Though Larry was an active Republican, he 
was not afraid to create coalitions to put the 
best interests of Niles first—a lesson I learned 
from him and follow still today. He was indeed 
‘‘Mr. Niles’’ and I always appreciated his 
thoughts and interests, regularly weighing in 
on behalf of the greater community good. 

I would be hard pressed to find someone 
with a greater dedication to Niles and Berrien 
County, MI. Larry faithfully served our commu-
nity for a combined 28 years—14 as the 
mayor of Niles and 14 as a Berrien County 
Commissioner. Outside of his official duties, 
Larry earned the nickname ‘‘marrying mayor’’ 
after performing more than 250 marriages, 
and was known for his sense of humor. 

Larry was an exceptional public servant, 
and a gentleman. He has given a lifetime of 
service to our community, and our thoughts 
today are with his wife, Eleanor, and his fam-
ily. We lost a treasure in Niles, and we will all 
miss him sorely. God bless ‘‘Mr. Niles.’’ 
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HONORING THE LIFE AND SERVICE 
OF MR. LES CASH, FIRE CHIEF 
OF THE LYON TOWNSHIP FIRE 
DEPARTMENT 

HON. THADDEUS G. McCOTTER 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 17, 2008 

Mr. MCCOTTER. Madam Speaker, today I 
rise to acknowledge Mr. Les Cash, Fire Chief 
of the Lyon Township Fire Department, upon 
reaching his retirement after 35 years of loyal 
service. 

Mr. Les Cash was born in 1943, the sixth of 
ten siblings to Floyd and Leona Cash. In 
1960, Mr. Cash enlisted in the Army, served 
16 months in Korea, and was later stationed 
in Missouri at Fort Leonard Wood where he 
worked as a battalion mail clerk. In 1963, Les 
was honorably discharged and married his 
lovely wife, Renate, in July. Together, the 
blissful couple had two sons, Dan and Brian, 
and one daughter, Lisa. 

In 1964, Mr. Cash began a career for the 
Ford Motor Company where he remained until 
his retirement over 30 years later. During this 
time, Les volunteered with the Lyon Township 
Fire Department. In 1973, Mr. Cash was hon-
ored to accept the position of Fire Chief and 
became Full-Time Fire Chief in 1998. Les was 
a devoted and determined leader and served 
his community with utmost ability. 

Madam Speaker, Mr. Les Cash will retire 
from Fire Chief of the Lyon Township Fire De-
partment on June 30, 2008. To his wife, 
Renate; his children, Dan, Brian, and Lisa; his 
grandchildren, Devin, Taylor, Brianna, and Ni-
cole; and to everyone whose lives have been 
enriched by him, Les is a man of courage, 
vigor, and guidance. I ask my colleagues to 
join me in congratulating Mr. Les Cash for his 
35 years as Fire Chief and honor Mr. Cash’s 

honorable service to the community and our 
country. 

f 

A TRIBUTE RECOGNIZING SARAH 
LOWE AND SONJA STEPTOE ON 
THEIR RECENT APPOINTMENT 
TO THE KNIGHT COMMISSION ON 
INTERCOLLEGIATE ATHLETICS 

HON. LUCILLE ROYBAL-ALLARD 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 17, 2008 

Ms. ROYBAL-ALLARD. Madam Speaker, I 
rise today to recognize Sarah Lowe and Sonja 
Steptoe, two residents of California’s 34th Dis-
trict, on their recent appointment to the Knight 
Commission on Intercollegiate Athletics. 

The Knight Commission was created by the 
John S. and James L. Knight Foundation in 
1989 with the purpose of recommending a re-
form agenda that emphasizes academic val-
ues in college sports. The commission, which 
presented recommendations in a series of re-
ports in the early 1990s and in the subsequent 
A Call to Action in 2001, continues to monitor 
and report on progress in increasing presi-
dential control, academic integrity, financial in-
tegrity and independent certification of pro-
grams in college athletics. 

Many of the commission’s recommended re-
forms have been enacted by the NCAA. For 
example, the NCAA recently announced that 
218 teams at 123 institutions will be sanc-
tioned for failing to meet minimum academic 
benchmarks established as part of the Aca-
demic Performance Program. In 2001, the 
Knight Commission on Intercollegiate Athletics 
advocated that teams be ineligible for 
postseason competition if they failed to grad-
uate at least 50 percent of their athletes. Al-
though the current benchmarks are lower than 
those advocated by the Commission, the 
Commission has supported the full implemen-
tation of the NCAA’s program since its adop-
tion in 2004. 

The commission convenes several times a 
year to highlight important issues facing inter-
collegiate athletics, including academic integ-
rity and the rising costs of college athletic pro-
grams. 

The Commission is comprised of prominent 
leaders in higher education and journalism as 
well as former collegiate athletes who have 
achieved excellence throughout their careers. 
I am proud to announce that Sonja Steptoe 
and Sarah Lowe are two of the Knight Com-
mission’s newest members. 

Sonja Steptoe serves as client development 
manager at O’Melveny & Myers LLP, an inter-
national law firm based in Los Angeles. Prior 
to joining O’Melveny in 2007, Steptoe served 
as a senior correspondent and deputy news 
director for Time Magazine for 5 years fol-
lowing a successful career in sports jour-
nalism. Steptoe reported and wrote for CNNSI 
sports network, HBO’s RealSports with Bryant 
Gumbel and Sports Illustrated. Her investiga-
tion of East Germany’s systematic doping of 
Olympic athletes earned her an Emmy Award 
for Outstanding Sports Journalism. Steptoe 
earned degrees in economics and journalism 
at the University of Missouri. She received a 
law degree from Duke University. 

Sarah Lowe graduated magna cum laude 
and Phi Beta Kappa from the University of 
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